


 
LANREATH PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of online Parish Council Meeting held on 21st  July 2020
Commencing 19.34


Present:	Mr P Seaman – Chair, Mr R Pugh (County Councillor), Mrs E Lee, Miss J Tamblyn. Miss S Cave, Mr P Bartram, Mr D Pugh, Mr Paul Meatyard, Mr John Williams, Mrs R Warren (Clerk)

The Chair welcomed everyone to the Parish Council Meeting. It was unanimously agreed to hold the meeting online.

1. Apologies - None

2. No members of the public – there had not been any requests for an invitation

3. No interests to disclose by any councillors

4. Minutes of the meeting 16th June 2020 - unanimously approved with one amendment to any other business, which Clerk will attend to and then forward to Chairman for signature.

5. Matters arising

· Village Toilet – a Covid awareness notice is in place, as are hand sanitiser and wipes. Chairman will ensure that it is kept supplied. Cleaner is aware of need to advise when stocks need replenishing.
· Millennium Building Weathervane – this will be installed shortly, awaiting loan of a ladder. 
· Horse Chestnut tree – unable to report as to whether photos have been taken.
· Electric vehicle charging point – no response to the requests for community feedback placed in the Lifestyle magazine
· Online banking – Clerk has to submit a further form of application, that which she submitted in June was rejected by the bank. A correct form has now been completed, and checked with the bank, and is ready for signature save for determining whether as RFO the Clerk should have full access to all three accounts to make online payments as authorised by the council or by the Financial Standing Orders. After discussion unanimously agreed that Clerk should have full access to all three bank accounts and complete the Bank form accordingly. Clerk will get form signed and sent to the bank as soon as possible.  The Council further resolved to close the dormant Millennium account and pay the closing balance into the current/cheque account. 
· Photographs – Chairman will place a board with all Councillors names and photos on it in the Village Hall when it reopens, awaiting photo of Miss J Tamblyn. Only the phone numbers for the Chairman and Clerk will go onto the board.
· Village Bus Timetables – Mr R. Pugh has obtained a full timetable which is available in the shop. He will obtain a few more copies in due course, but the timetable for the village bus is in the Lifestyle magazine. Usage is not known but uptake may be poor due to the older people in the village shielding against Covid 19.
· Dog fouling in Rally Close – although there have been no more complaints from Rally Close, there is a further issue related to this in that a complaint has been made to a councillor about the lack of a dog waste bin at the village hall. Chairman has enquired as to whether one of the other dog waste bins in the village could be moved to the village hall, but placed in a position close to the entrance so as to facilitate collection by Biffa. This has been agreed by Cornwall Council. The Village Hall Management Committee will need to be consulted - Clerk will attend to this. The dog waste bin from the Church layby can be moved to the new location and will be emptied by Biffa under their Council contract. There have been no further complaints of dog fouling at Rally Close, but there have been incidents at the Millennium Green on more than one occasion. Unable to identify the dog owner/s responsible but in an effort to dissuade them Council unanimously resolved that Clerk should include an item about this problem in her monthly report in the Lifestyle magazine and Chairman to place an item on the website. Two councillors are trained regarding sending report cards about dog fouling to Cornwall Council, ultimately leading to a Dog Warden intervention.
· Skid mark “signatures” – no further occurrences
· Construction at Meadow Road – having spoken to an occupier of the property the Chairman was informed that the intended construction is intended as a swimming pool, which he was advised by Cornwall Council Enforcement Team should be reported. He has done so, and in due course the planning enforcement officer will determine whether the structure is in breach of planning regulations. Due to a back log this may take many weeks.
· Football pitch – nothing from Cornwall Council since the last Lanreath Parish Council meeting 
 
6. Correspondence
Cornwall Council 
Weekly planning reports – A pre-app for a proposed amendment to a previously granted planning application for single storey to two storey barn conversion at Teacoombe has been submitted. As this is a pre-app no submissions regarding this have been requested of this Council.

Report Card Training  this is now done online, and the last session was 9th July. Chairman will circulate details of any future sessions as and when he receives them.

Rural Services Network – they are canvassing local opinion as how best to revitalise rural areas, but feedback is required by end of July, which is very little time to seek community feedback. They appear to have many good ideas at the Rural network but no specifics as to how to implement. Their funding digest is a comprehensive compilation of various bodies with funding to give community projects and is a useful resource for our Parish. 

Cornwall Air Ambulance Trust  thank you letter for the donation from the Council 

Lanreath PCC – letter of thanks for the donation

Facebook – wasps  - there was a report on Facebook of wasps at Grylls Park. They are in the wall of a residential property owned by an elderly individual and as such it was decided this is not for the Council to resolve. Cornwall Council do not provide pest control for wasps in privately owned residential property. Nothing to report as to the complaint of wasps at Meadow Road. 

Joseph Hennessey - this Manchester University research student has requested assistance regarding our neighbourhood plan, he has sent a link to a questionnaire.  Chairman will respond.

Pickleball – there has been an email request for the basketball court in the play area at the village hall to be marked out for pickleball.  Clerk advised that she believed the markings would be of a type that over time would wear away rather than being permanent, and on this basis, it was unanimously approved. 

Lady Birds Report  

Lanreath Ladybirds 2019/2020 Report from Mrs Sandra Pipe

The group had yet another successful year with consistent numbers from surrounding farms
And villages, we also have had new families attend from the village who have settled in well and are enjoying the facility that we have.  We are constantly grateful for being able to have the facilities of the hall whereby we can have a varied amount of activities out for the children weekly and being in an excellent location for people to attend.
Over the years I have always expressed how important this group is for the Mums it’s a great link of communication weekly, strong friendships have and still keep developing. The children are in a safe, and secure setting and have access to important development activities and skills alongside others. 
We are extremely fortunate to have a good volunteer committee on board, a great setting with the hall and are always very appreciative to the Parish Council for being included in the precept monies.
Good quality equipment is always expensive and over the years we have built up a good selection from the early days when the school closed and we had absolutely nothing other than a couple of play cars and three chairs handed down from the school.

Our current situation is obviously we have shut since the start of the corvid virus and very much hope to return in September we have recently purchased all of the sanitising equipment to start the sessions with and to follow the necessary guidelines from the Cornwall Early Years team. Mums and children very much need to be back fingers crossed.



7. Planning

 PA20/05165 - The Council has previously submitted comments regarding this site, and the only change in the current application is that the applicant has provided more evidence regarding how long the mobile home has been continually occupied. Clerk to submit our comment via the Cornwall Council planning portal as per the Council’s previous resolution. ‘Lanreath Parish Council has no knowledge of, and is therefore unable to comment on, matters of fact related to this application and the associated documents available on the Planning Portal.’
 
	Punchbowl Inn refurbishment - the application for this must be fully considered and comments submitted by 31st July, so an extraordinary meeting is required for that and to enable public participation.  It was resolved that there be an Extraordinary Meeting of Lanreath Parish Council on Tuesday 28th July 2020 7.30pm online with a single agenda item. The documents, and in particular the plans and the design and access statement are available on the Cornwall Council website application number PA20/00101.

Mr R Pugh will endeavour to speak with the homeowner providing access for the proposed works at the Punchbowl Inn before the meeting on 28th July.


8. Climate change
Miss S. Cave gave a full report as to her continuing work for the Parish Council in keeping up to date with developments locally and nationally. There have been delays in the progress of some initiatives due to Covid 19. There apparently was a community network event on 17th June but no invitation had been received by Clerk or Councillors. Miss Cave will follow up with David Read of CC Localism Team for an update on the next scheduled Community Network Area Meeting.

An electric charging point in the village may be required in the future but if this were to be an on-street residential ChargePoint it would have to be funded by Cornwall Council.

Terra cycling – items that are not accepted on Cornwall Council recycling centres – has taken off at South Hill with bins for residents that are emptied and sorted by volunteers. These programs are either brand sponsored, or generic, for example crisp packets. The general programs are currently fully subscribed, but Miss Cave will keep this under review. 

Mr R Pugh will endeavour to arrange a visit to the Bodmin recycling centre for Miss J Tamblyn and Miss S Cave.

Discussion regarding possible government grants for solar panels, which Mr P Bartram will investigate and report to the Clerk for her to publicise.

Chairman thanked Miss Cave for continuing to follow up on the topic of climate change for the Council.

9. 	Finance
Chairman shared on screen the new format spreadsheets and Clerk explained that the budget figures could now be directly related to expenditure, and any under or over spends identified.

Payments of invoices as per the agenda, plus August Dunn and Dusted and South West Water invoices unanimously approved. Discussion as to how the water charges for the shop and toilet are calculated when there is no meter, agreed not to query this with South West Water, and to accept their estimated invoices.

Clerk reported that as per the Accounting Record there is £609.41 available in the Current account and that the approved payments come to a total of £1,320.15 so a transfer from the Deposit account will be required. It was proposed and unanimously approved that there be a transfer in the sum of £1,000.


10.  Bank reconciliation 30th June 2020
Bank statement as at end of June £2,280.47, as per the reconciliation.

11.  Future conduct of Parish business
The Village Hall should be available for Parish Council meetings from September onwards, but government regulations amended for COVID 19 still provide for meetings to take place remotely where possible. Resolved that meetings continue online until at least September, and reviewed at that month’s meeting.

12.	County Councillor’s Report

Mr R Pugh reported that he had spent the best part of three days in committee meetings dealing with some difficult issues of conduct – by Councillors, and by members of the public. 

There was an incident in Duloe some week or so previously when an argument between two people ended with armed police and the helicopter attending.  After some discussion regarding police operations in the parish it was resolved that the Chairman will write to PC Cocks and ask for his report for the September meeting.

Cornwall Council is putting considerable effort into tracing ash die back trees that border roads, and could cause problems. Land owners will be contacted to remove trees that may be a danger to road users. 

     	
13.	Parish Problems
The take away service from Tipsy Cow has been suspended due to the unsuitability of the Village Hall kitchen. To be reviewed by the Village Hall Management Committee at their next meeting in August.

A large loosely filled hole on the Boddinick Road near where Chairman lives has been left since before the Covid lockdown and is a major traffic concern as it restricts the road to a single carriageway marked by signs/cones with no traffic controls in place. The situation is to be reviewed for safety concerns after the Chairman contacted Cornwall Council. It is hoped that it will be fully repaired by August.

The Chairman gave a summary of the contents of an eight-page pamphlet published by St Pinnock Parish Council detailing their reasons for opposition to the Suez proposals for the Connon Bridge site. Currently the legislation does not require an Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) to be submitted as part of the Planning Application for the construction of food and medical waste collection and transfer facilities for a site of the size proposed. Suez propose submitting a limited EIA and have submitted a Request for Scoping opinion to Cornwall planning. The present licence permits up to 49,000 tonnes per year, but Suez intend to apply for this limit to be removed to ensure the future of the site. Suez state that 45,000 tonnes per year are being processed currently. Emissions to air, ecology, landscape, and cultural heritage are not matters Suez propose covering in the EIA, but traffic, noise, and ground conditions would be. Mr R Pugh stated that Cornwall Council were closing their St Austell site and the waste would then be processed at Connon Bridge, which would include processing road scalpings and sweepings. He expressed the opinion that the County Council was being mendacious in its dealings with the public over this matter.

The rose arbour and log roll edging have been installed in the community garden, adding to the work of volunteers in making it a pleasant space for parishioners to use.

Mr P Bartram enquired of the Chairman whether the steel work at the Millennium Building had been dealt with. Chairman has been fully engaged in the role of Clerk prior to Mrs Warren’s appointment, but will now seek quotes for the work required.

14.	Any other business
Clerk requested permission to destroy old documents that had been passed on to her previously having been stored by the former Clerk. It was proposed that she prepare and circulate a list of the documents to be destroyed for consideration at their September meeting, and this was unanimously approved.

15.	Public Participation - None

16.	Date and time of next meeting

     	 Extraordinary meeting Online Tuesday 28th July 2020 at 7.30pm

The meeting closed at 21.45



